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Sunday -  March 19, 2017 
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“LOS MEGANOS” 
EAST CONTRA COSTA HISTORICAL SOCIETY 

 
Volume 17 Issue 1    March 2017 ����

����

San Joaquin Yacht Club, Bethel Island 
 

Corn beef and Cabbage with all the 
trimming 

$20.00 Donation per ticket 
 

Contact Doreen Forlow    925.813.1936  
 

 
Kathy will speak on our new Resource Center and what 
hidden treasures can be found in this beautiful new 
structure.  Come hear for yourself how you can access 
documents, photographs, or other memorabilia.   
 
Join us for an afternoon of friendship, a great meal and 
Kathy’s lesson in history! 

MARCH 
MEMBERSHIP 

MEETING  

http://www.eastcontracostahistory.org  

The guest speaker 
for this   

membership 
meeting, will be 
Historian Kathy 

Leighton. 
 

Jayson Bright is thinking of putting his brick right in front 
of the front door of the new Resource Center.  
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OPENING DAY --DEDICATION OF THE  

RESOURCE CENTER 

This year’s Opening Day of the Museum on April 1, 2017 
from 1:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. will include a very special event—
the dedication of the beautiful new Resource Center. Kathy 
Leighton and her dedicated Monday night crew (which 
includes Maggie Northcut, Roseanne Yanes, Que Sala, Doreen 
Forlow and others) have been sorting, boxing, cataloging, and 
readying the thousands (and that is no exaggeration!) of 
documents, photographs, books, maps, binders, newspapers 
and the various other memorabilia that has been housed in the 
very inadequate trailer since 1999. 

Record-keeping had been ongoing even before the single-wide 
mobile home was donated to ECCHS. There were many 
volunteers who were involved in collecting photographs and 
newspapers, books and genealogical histories, and other 
minutia over the last 46 years of ECCHS’s existence. 

 

The new Resource Center will be the collection of fifteen or 
more file cabinets containing the histories of Bethel Island, 
Brentwood, Byron, Discovery Bay, Knightsen and Oakley, 
plus information on Contra Costa County and beyond. 
Included in the file cabinets will be 450 family files with 
information on many of the pioneer and prominent families of 
East County. In addition, fire-proof filing cabinets will house 
more than 20,000 photographs, original court documents and 
other valuable historical items (including a journal written by 
Charles Marsh, son of John Marsh). 

There are over 35 archival boxes containing newspapers dating 
back to the early 1900s and over 50 maps of importance to the 
East County area. Book shelves have been erected to hold the 
Liberty Union High School yearbooks (from 1902 to the 
present) and several local elementary school annuals.  

Scrapbooks donated by several organizations and individuals 
are available for researchers. Binders containing histories of 
local fraternal clubs, libraries, law enforcement, doctors and 
hospitals, schools, churches, fire departments and other 
subjects will fill several of the shelves, not to mention over 350 
hard-bound and paper-back books on the history of this area,  

on Native Americans, on Contra Costa County and many 
books authored by local citizens. 

This wonderful new structure will serve all of the citizens and 
communities of East County who may be researching subjects 
from 1850 to the present time. The Resource Center has 
provided information to high school and college students, news 
reporters, genealogy researchers, and even State of California 
consultants. Our collection of photographs have provided wall 
decorations for the John Muir Medical Center, Trader Joe’s, 
Brentwood Café and other commercial establishments. 

East Contra Costa Historical Society is proud of the rich 
history of this area and welcomes all of the citizenry to visit 
the Resource Center for a first-hand look at the myriad of 
information stored within its walls. 

As published in the November, 2016 Los 
Meganos, the remarkable ECCHS members 
who call themselves the “Breakers” undertook 
the task of much of the construction of the 
Resource Center saving over $50,000 in labor 
costs. This dedicated group include 
Construction Superintendent Kathy Bushman 
(who “beat the bushes” for the lowest bids on 
material and outside labor), Construction 
Manager Norm Ruddick who supervised 
volunteers including, John Bushman, Bruce 
Watkins, Bob Byer, Loren Robinson, Chuck 
Hunter, Dennis Nunn, Mar Knittel, Dave 

Donaldson, Joe Senn, Tom Snyder, Clyde Allen, and others in 
erecting this magnificent building. 

Accolades also must go to local businesses who have provided 
material and labor at discounted prices so that the building 
could be completed with the funds ECCHS had available. 
These businesses include Wayne Swisher Cement Contractor 
(Brett & Wayne Swisher), Pickell Roofing & Gutters, ICR 
Electrical Contractors, Fairview Heating & Air Conditioning, 
Slakey Bros. (Clint Colburn, Regional Manager), Scheer 
Security, North Coast Packaged Homes, Roland Painting & 
Design, Superior Clean & Seal, Wheat Land Surveying, 
GeoEngineering Consultants, Stirling Architects, Inc. and 
Advanced Engineering. In addition, Solta Medical, located in 
Pleasanton, very generously donated office furniture, filing 
cabinets, stationery supplies and other items that will furnish 
the Resource Center.  Please show these generous business 
concerns our gratitude by patronizing them if you are involved 
in any project that requires their products or expertise. 

We hope you will attend the Opening Day ceremonies to 
participate in the dedication of the Resource Center.  

Enjoy the music of the Brentwood Community Band, watch 
the American Flag rising by Boy Scout Troop #514, tour the 
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Byer/Nail House, Homer’s Shed, and the caboose. While one 
sits in the shade of a tree, you can enjoy visiting with your 
neighbors and friends. There will also be a Mini-Quilt Show 
with ongoing demonstration of hand-quilting. You can try your 

hand at cranking homemade 
ice cream.  The school will 
have one class session-- 
make sure to be on time 
because if you are late a 
letter will be sent home to 
your parents!  If you get 
hungry, you can have a 
lunch of hotdogs with chips 
and a drink for $5. There 

will also be free lemonade and cookies. See you there on April 
1st!   

During January, we were told that a company in Pleasanton 
was downsizing and had office furniture to donate. So the 
Breakers took a forklift and two flatbed trailers to their 
location. What a gift our Museum received! Norm Ruddick 
estimated that we got $30,000 worth of furniture and office 
supplies. This included 5 fireproof file cabinets, several other 
file cabinets, 15 cherry wood bookcases, a large oak 
conference table, and many additional items.  Kathy and her 
group of  “Monday Evening History Investigators” will have 
ample storage to find and organize old photos, newspaper 
articles, family scrapbooks, maps of East County, books and 
others materials. These materials now can be more easily 
shared with researchers that are seeking information. In the 
future, we will be able to use our new server and 4 new laptop 
computers to supply information over the internet to anyone 
who would need to do research. There will be video showing 
what has been performed by our members, starting last June.     
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Flag raising will be at 1:40 p.m. with the dedication ceremony 
immediately following. You can also enjoy period games, like 
croquet, that will be available in the front yard   Also we have 
heard that our plywood cow, Jingles, will need milking and the 
gold will be aplenty for gold panning neat the schoolhouse. So 
come and enjoy the day. 
 
   

     

   
 
The ECCHS Board of Directors were thrilled to hold their 
February and March meetings in the new Resource Center 
which is still getting its finishing touches.   
 
 

 
 

FEBUARY 27, 2017 --- MOVING DAY 
 
Kathy Leighton is so excited that the 
day has finally arrived.  February 27 
marked the beginning of moving boxes 
of newspapers, photos, yearbooks, 
family albums, and all the things that 
have been collected for so many years. 
Kathy invites everyone to visit the new 
Resource Center on Monday nights all 
year round. The center opens at 7:00 
P.M.  
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 

4 

 

 
Kathy Bushman, who we have designated as Construction 
Superintendent, points out the beautiful trim work in the 
Resource Center that was completed by Norm Ruddick, An 
alarm system is ready to being installed.  Internet and phone 
hookup will need to be supplied by either dish or a satellite at 
approximately $100 per month. We have purchased Past 
Perfect Software to help with recording the inventory. Four   
computer stations will be installed in the Conference Room for 
use by researchers.  There 
is a small warming 
kitchen area that will 
include cabinets built by 
artisan craftsman Norm.  
Sidewalks required by 
County permits have been 
installed. The engraved 
bricks will line one side of 
the walkways.  

ENGRAVED BRICKS 

As just previously 
mentioned, the Resource 
Center’s sidewalk borders 
will be lined with 
engraved bricks. These bricks can be engraved with your 
family’s name, a message (limited amount of letters) to honor 

or memorialize a loved 
one or friend, etc. A 
donation of $100 per brick 
is requested.  Contact Jody 
Merriam at 925-240-0288 
(jody70shasa@gmail.com) 
for further information.  
ECCHS thanks these 
recent brick purchasers: 
Mary Black (2 bricks), 
John & Kathy Bushman, 
Byron Delta Lions of 

Discovery Bay, Discovery Bay Corvette Club, Patrick 
McHenry, Dennis Nunn, Reel Women Fishing Club. 

 

 

 

NEW WATER TANKS 

Fire Department regulations required larger water storage   
tanks. Thanks to Bob Byer, we have been gifted two 2,500 
gallon tanks to store water for fire suppression mandated by 
the Fire Department.     

 Bob noticed an ad in a Sonora newspaper for free water tanks 
and called to see if we could have them.  It turned out they 
were right here in Brentwood behind the old Richfield gas 
station.  Long story short, Bob enlisted Rob Hawkins from 
Brentwood Decorative Rock to assist delivering the tanks to 
ECCHS property. 
   
The fire department mandates that we have 4,750 gallons of 
water on hand in the event of a fire.  Our current tank holds 
only 2.500 gallons and is starting to bulge near the bottom, so 
is in need of replacing.  This donation of tanks by Dixie 
Harlow is a godsend as it is saving about $2,500 to purchase 
new ones.  We are hopeful of building a shed to shield the 
water tanks from the sun’s rays to preserve the life of the tanks 
and also be more aesthetically pleasing for the Museum’s 
grounds. Again, thanks to the Breakers who helped lug these 
giants home.  
 
 

OUR WEBSITE HAS BEEN UPDATED 
 
Our ECCHS website has been updated to 
include information about the Membership 
Dinner on March 19th, Opening Day April 
1st, and the Dedication 
of the new Resource 
Center. Check it out!  

We have created a Go Fund Me campaign so if you are 
inspired by the work that has brought about this new Resource 
Center and wish to donate to the fund to fully complete that 
project. Check it out!  
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HISTORY LESSON: 
CATERPILLARS AND COWS 

THE LIFE AND TIMES OF OSCAR STARR   

 

The sweeping vistas of the Vasco bring to mind stereotypes of 
the days of old: cowboys and Indians, cattle and sheep, and 
maybe even a bandit or two. Does one immediately think of 
important developments in technology? Hardly. Yet the Starr 
Ranch, located near the site of the old Vasco Adobe, played a 
part in the development of the diesel Caterpillar Tractor. Oscar 
Starr used his ranch, from 1935 to 1948, to develop and test his 
experimental engines and tractors. Although little known 
outside of the industry, Starr was recognized as “one of the 
West’s leading production engineers and manufacturing 
experts” and “a prime mover in adapting the diesel engine to 
crawler trailers.” Starr was a driving force in the development 
of the Caterpillar Tractor Company, one of the most important 
companies to develop in Alameda County in the first half of 
the 20th century. 

    

The need for track-type crawlers were necessary because of the 
extraordinarily rich nature of the peat soil and farmland of the East 
County. Peat is an accumulation of partially decayed vegetation and 
organic matter creating areas called peat-lands, bogs, or mires. The 
peat-land ecosystem is also the most efficient carbon sink on the 
planet because peat -land plants capture the CO2 which is naturally 
released from the peat, thus removing a harmful chemical from our 
atmosphere. The soft spongy nature of peat, however, creates a unique 
challenge to cultivating. Wheeled tractors and farming implements 
sink into the soft peat and become inoperable. The solution was to 
introduce track laying (tractors) that substituted for the wheeled 
equipment.  

Oscar Starr was born in San Francisco in 1885, he began his 
career with Union Iron Works, a manufacturer of steam 
engines and boats. Starr went to work for Holt Manufacturing 
Company, which had developed the “track-laying” tractor, 
subsequently dubbed a “Caterpillar.” Starr’s task was to put 
into production the Aurora gasoline engine for the early Holt 
Caterpillars. While the Holt Manufacturing Company was 
developing tractors in Stockton, the Best Gas Tractor 
Company—the other leading pioneer in tractor development—
was busy with tractor experiments in San Leandro. There was a 
keen and intense rivalry between the two great pioneering 
firms. In their fight to dominate the tractor market, the two 
companies went to “war” to get the services of Starr, who had 
gained a reputation for production efficiency while working for 
Holt. Starr went to work as a manager for Best in 1913.      

During World War I, Holt’s Caterpillar became the standard 
artillery and supply tractor for the United States and its allies, 
and Holt contacted Starr for help to increase tractor production. 
Starr’s response: “I’m ambitious.   Make it enough money and 
I’ll come out and help.” Presumably Holt’s office was 
generous because Starr returned to work for them and 
dramatically increased tractor production. 

 

Best wanted Starr back at any cost. Starr returned to work for 
Best with the distinction of being “the man who drew more 
salary than the president.” Although he was expensive, he was 
worth it. The company had been struggling, but with Starr as a 
vice president it soon prospered.  
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Pursuant to the axiom “if you can’t beat them, join them,” Holt 
and Best decided to merge and became the Caterpillar Tractor 
Company in 1925. The Caterpillar Diesel Tractor No. 1.was 
built in 1931, this was the first diesel Caterpillar Tractor and 
would save money because much of their research and 
development was duplicative. It would also save them the cost 
and bother of “stealing” Starr from each other. Starr became a 
director and vice president of the new company and headed all 
research activities. Under Starr’s direction, the Caterpillar 
Tractor Company invested heavily in the development of 
diesel power.  It took decades of research to overcome 
numerous technological hurdles, but Starr successfully 
developed and marketed the diesel tractor.  

Starr used his ranch on the Vasco to test and further develop 
his tractors and other inventions. Although his primary 
residence was near Mission San Jose and he only used the 
ranch for an occasional weekend, Starr built an entire complex 
at the ranch. His building campaign included two houses in the 
Spanish Revival style, a machine shop, shed, silo, bunkhouse, 
“cowboy house,” chicken coop, a garage, and possibly the 
barn. In the machine shop, Starr perfected a couple of engines. 
Starr had also purchased the ranch as a place to relax with his 
wife, Hazel Wagness, and to be a farmer. He raised hay and 
grain and had about 25 horses and 500 Herefords. He was quite 
the “gentleman rancher”.  He did not want the cowboys to rope 
the calves because it “was too rough.” Instead they used a calf 
chute for branding, castrating, and earmarking. Starr sold his 
ranch in 1948. After 49 years with Caterpillar and its 
predecessors, he retired in 1961. 

 

Although Starr is long gone and his ranch is under the Los 
Vaqueros Reservoir, he is not entirely forgotten. According to 
the county history of this era, Starr’s cattle ranch on the old 
Vasco Road was a model institution, equipped with caterpillar 
tractors and other modern farm machinery. Home buildings of 
Spanish architecture and landscaped grounds, spacious 
fireproof storage sheds with concrete floors, generating power 
plant and water system are but a few of the features of the 
8,000 acre establishment that is conducted on an efficient 
business basis. More importantly, he should be remembered 
for his contributions to the Caterpillar Tractor Company and 
Holt, one of the most important companies to have developed 
in Alameda County.      (www.ccwater.com/documentcenter). 

SCHOOL CHILDREN ARE RETURNING 

-  
 
We have a full schedule for this Spring with ten schools 
bringing classes of third graders and two schools committed to 
the full-day School Days program in the first two weeks of 
May.  We are always in need docents for the upstairs and 
downstairs House Tour, Toolshed and Grounds, Chores, etc. If 
you would be interested in serving as a docent, please contact 
Mary Black (925-634-4479) (jdmcblack@comcast.net), 

  
 
NEW ECCHS MEMBERS 
 
We are pleased to welcome the following new members 
to ECCHS: 
Christine Lerch                             Brentwood, CA 
Robert & Maryann Hussey           Discovery Bay, CA 
Susan Clark                                   Pacific Palisades, CA  
  
Christine and Maryann are active docents in our School Tours 
program.  .Susan’s membership was a gift from her mother, 
our long-time member Blanch Clark. 
 
A membership is a great gift and a good way of getting our 
younger generation involved.   
 
 
THANK YOU TO:  
�

Joan Ball – Financial donation �

Shelley Boden – Quilting Frame �

Patty Bristow – Byron School Yearbook �

Barbara Broach – Financial donation �

Ray Carter – Website domain fee �

Dewey DeMartini – Financial donation �

Judy Gerry – School desk �

Sam Gill – 1950s cameras �

Karon Halford – Vintage magazines �

Dixie Harlow – two 2,500 water tanks �

Rob Hawkins, Brentwood Decorative Rock – Water tank 
    moving assistance �

Kevin Houde – Membership meeting assistance �

 �
 

Starr 
Ranch 



 

7 

SPECIAL THANKS TO: 
�

Anonymous Givers Charitable Foundation – Generous 
      financial donation �

Solta Medical – Office furniture, filing cabinets,  
      bookcases, etc. �

 �
�
�
�
�
�

MEMORIAL GIFTS: �

 �
A gift to East Contra Costa Historical Society, P. O. Box 202, 
Brentwood, CA 94513, is a special way to remember or honor 
friends and loved ones.  The family of the individual you honor 
will be notified.  No amount will be mentioned.  The person’s 
name will be honored on a plaque and displayed on the Rose 
Garden Memorial Boards.  Your gift will be used to help 
preserve the history of East County. �

 �
 
A huge thank you to the following donors: �

 �
IN MEMORY OF:       DONOR(S):�
 �
Maureen Beasley      Ken & Mary Lou Klovee �

Geraldine Beeks        Loren & Linda Robinson   
                James Wadnizak, DDS  �

Ralph Bunn        Norma Lewis �

Iva Dean Horton     Joanne Byer �

Gladys McCall       Joyce Enos, Shirley McCall �

Lena Ourthiague      Alta Ackerman, Carol Chavez �

Reddie Prewett         Hugh & Carol Maiocco �

Frank Romano         Enrico Cinquini �

Larry Rosa                Jesse & Barbara Alexander �

Bob Smith                 Shirley McCall �

Stanley Smith          Joanne Byer & family �

Fred Stornetta ������������� Richard Gonzales �

Jim Stornetta            Richard Gonzales �

Dennis Sanchez       Alta Ackerman, Joyce Enos,   
       Jack & Linda Gregory Frank & Lori Halleran, Kathy 
       Hampton, Shirley McCall, Summerset II Kare Bears,  
       Linda Taylor �
Carolyn Sherfy         Mr. & Mrs. Richard Barber,  
       Jeanne Dean, Frank & Cathy Dell, Doreen Forlow,  
       East Bay Genealogical Society, Kathy Hampton, 
      Mr. & Mrs. R. M. Jacobsen, Ken & Mary Lou 
      Klovee, Patrick McHenry, Summerset I Kare Bears �� 
 

 

 

EASY WAYS TO HELP ECCHS RAISE REVENUE 

1.  Attention Food Maxx/SaveMart/Lucky Shoppers: To help 
ECCHS receive 3% of your purchases at these stores, please to 
go to escrip.com/shares and register your phone number. It’s 
an easy process! Give your zip code, name, phone number, e-
mail address, password and select East Contra Costa Historical 
Society as your charity of choice. When you reach the 
checkout counter at the store, tell the cashier you are a 
participant in e-scrip and enter your phone number on the key 
pad. This will register that 3% of your purchases will be 
allocated to ECCHS. This is a very simple way to raise some 
revenue for the maintenance of the Museum and its grounds. 
Please register today! 

 

2. Amazon Smile Participation: If you shop on Amazon.com, 
the SmileAmazon program will donate 0.5% of your purchases 
on eligible products to ECCHS. To sign up, log on to 
smile.amazon.com. You will be prompted to select a charitable 
organization before you begin to shop. Enter “East Contra 
Costa Historical Society” the first time and your selection will 
be remembered for future visits. If you are already enrolled in 
SmileAmazon with another charity, it is easy to change the 
recipient to ECCHS by signing into smile.amazon.com and 
select “Your Account” at the top of the page, then select 
“Change your Charity”. From your mobile browser, select 
“Change Your Charity” from the options at the bottom of the 
page. 

When you are shopping on smile.amazon.com, you will see 
eligible products marked “Eligible for SmileAmazon donation” 
on the product detail page. You do not need to enroll in 
Amazon Prime to participate in this program. Each quarter the 
program will forward the amount earned to ECCHS’s bank 
account. Another easy way to raise revenue for Museum 
maintenance! If you have any questions, contact Joyce Enos at 
joyceeno@comcast.net. 

 

3. If you are a shopper at Brentwood Ace Hardware, tell the 
clerk at checkout that you would like credit to go to the 
Historical Society & Museum and they will give us a 
percentage of your purchase—you’d be surprised how helpful 
this income is toward operational expenses! 
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ECCHS CALENDER: 
March 19 Membership meeting  2-5 PM 
March 31 Sep up for opening day 9:00 AM 
April 1  Opening Day & Dedication of Resource 
  Center 1-4 PM 
April 4  School Children 
Saturdays Museum will be open 2-4 PM 
3rd Sundays Museum open 2-4 PM 
October 30 Museum closes for winter 
Mondays Resource Center open   6:30-9:00 PM  


